
Reading John 14:12-18
It is a privilege to be here and thank you for the invitation.
This gathering has been announced as a lecture and my heart was drawn to these verses
and I feel this should follow on from this morning. John 14-16 form a single unit not found in
the other gospels. These are the Lord’s final teachings before His death. THe truths found
here are to the 11  apostles as Judas has now left. These 11 were very imperfect men, Peter
who would deny Jesus, Thomas was to be a doubter, all would forsake the Lord in His
depths and agonies. Imperfect fearful men, like ourselves. There would be a betrayer and
they had heard this and they were troubled. Dark and fearful forebodings filled their minds
and they were puzzled. They had also been told they would have even greater ministries
than Christ in this passage. They were going to be mighty in prayer v13. They did go on to
show this in the New Testament church. These men knew how to lay hold on God as they
had heard Christ pray and learnt from Him. They were amazed at what Christ said to them in
these chapters. They needed help and we find this in these verses. The Lord was speaking
the ministry of the Holy Spirit in and through them and this was what they needed to hear.
This also helps the Church in every generation. verse 16 the Spirit will abide with the Church
forever, until Jesus comes again. So we can be encouraged by these words knowing that we
also are imperfect, often fearful after this morning’s meeting we are following on with this
matter. There are things around us that puzzle and the Lord’s answer is here. I want to bring
this Word from the Lord to your hearts. The Spirit of God holds the answer to our needs in
our struggles in the ministry when we do not know what to do or what is around the corner.
This is to help us with a feeling of inadequacy. Matters concerning the person of the Holy
Spirit. It is clear that He is a true person. He is able to give grace, enablement, power, insight
and blessing that we need in our struggles. He is a true person. To describe the Spirit as “an
energy” is denying He is a person, and this person and has come to live in your heart and
soul. Here is where your help is to be found. 1 Corinthians 2:9-10, v9 eye hath not seen…the
eye of the natural, sinful man, this is not addressed to Christians. There was a time when the
gospel meant nothing to you. Now it means everything. The world cannot see and
understand. God hath revealed Him unto us by His Spirit. 1 Corinthians 12:13, there was a
time when the Spirit baptised us into the body of the saints and union with Christ. That is the
action of a person, the Spirit, not an influence but a person of grace and power to unite us to
Christ. The one living in you is a person, He indwells as in John 17. In John 14 we read of
the 3 persons of the godhead, v16 Christ a person says I will pray the Father, a person to
give the Spirit a person. There are operations of the Godhead within the trinity, and also
without the godhead, outside the godhead, we are thinking of the whole scheme of
redemption. The Spirit is a true trinitarian person. 1 Peter 1:2 we read of the 3 persons of the
Godhead operating together and setting apart or sanctification of a people. The Spirit sets
apart a chosen people causing them to obey and repent, He brings them to obey the gospel
in faith and repentance and brings about their hearts to be sprinkled in the blood of Christ.
This is an omnipotent person of the trinity that can bring this about and cause them to run to
Christ. Not kicking and screaming but willing in the day of His power when they are glad to
come to the Lord. We therefore see His omnipotence and also omnipresence. He comes to
dwell in every child of God. 1 Corinthians 2:10 the Holy Spirit has a deep understanding of
the things of God because He is God. This person is the one in your heart to guide you in
your struggles. The Lord is also saying in John 14 that the Spirit is called Comforter and
Spirit of truth. Only in John do we find this title Comforter, it means “to call one to give help”.
We have also an advocate with the Father, Christ and the Spirit our advocates, Christ at the
throne of God, Rom 8:34, Rom8:26 the Spirit intercedes for us with groanings that cannot be



uttered. When we do not know what to say… He gives wordless groans, even Christ did this.
The Spirit enables us to pray, maybe we can only shed a tear or groan. Maybe you are
groaning for lost offspring who are far from God. Listen to what the Lord is showing you, He
dwells in your heart and your groan is Him helping you in that moment. He also comforts us
by being the Spirit of truth, through the Word in our hands that is the product of the Spirit of
truth, these are the titles given to the Lord. This helped the disciples write the New
Testament, the Spirit of truth. He is a tender person, we see this as these men listened to the
Lord in bewilderment, they would not be left but the tender Spirit would come. An “influence”
could not do this, the Spirit is a tender person. Grieve not the holy Spirit of God, quench not
the Spirit, He is everything the church needs. Verse 16, the Lord Jesus says He will pray for
the Spirit to be sent  by the Father. The Father had promised the Spirit for New Testament
times, in the Old Testament it says the Spirit would be poured out. Acts 1:4 wait for the
promise of the Father. Acts 2:16 Pentecost has come and the people are gathered, many do
not understand and Peter explains this was prophecied by Joel, this pouring out of the Spirit.
Acts 2 the last days have begun and the promise for these days is the pouring out of th
Spirit. That is why Christ prayed, for the promise to be fulfilled. Mr Nelson was speaking of
the challenging times this morning, and I encourage with him, that you look to the Lord and
seek the Spirit as promised, again and again and again. The Lord said He would pray for the
Spirit to be sent because of what the work He had done, causing the Spirit to come multiple
times. This was by His work in the atonement. Acts 2:33, the Lord died and rose and
ascended to heaven and took His place at the Father’s right hand and pleaded the Father’s
promise. He was exalted because He had obeyed and taken humanity to redeem us,
obeying the law and suffering its penalty at the cross where He died and shed His blood,
making atonement. The law is satisfied by the blood of the everlasting covenant, satisfying
divine justice. The Spirit applies this redemption. The Son prays the Father to send the
Spirit. These men only fully understood this afterwards and they were changed as the Spirit
came and gave them confidence to speak the Word knowing Christ is on the throne and they
rest on this. All the authority given to Christ is still His, we can be sure of this. Christ’s
intercession is through Him being there in heaven at God’s right hand and He satisfies
justice. Knowing this is how we cope with our imperfection, because Christ satisfies. The
Holy Spirit saves 1 here and there and in revival brings in multitudes like in Kirk of Shotts in
Scotland. The young preacher was fearful and ran to hide. Then God saved 500 at once
because the Lord went with Him in answer to His prayer. We cannot do without this
intercessor, Christ ever at the Father’s right hand. May the Lord write His Word on our
hearts, who He is and how we enter into prayer. Acts 1 the first prayer meeting with 120 led
to Pentecost. They lay hold on the promise and let us also. He comes in answer to our
prayers, we want a fresh moving of the Spirit of God.


